

ISSUE BRIEF

CLIMATE CHANGE AND HEALTH IN WASHINGTON

Climate change is altering Washington's seasonal temperature and rainfall patterns, making hot days hotter, and increasing the severity of extreme events like the devastating wildfire seasons in 2017 and 2018.¹ As a result, Washingtonians face a variety of health threats, including more heat-related illnesses, increased risk of breathing and heart problems from smoke exposure, food and water contamination, traumatic injuries, mental health problems from flooding and other weather extremes, and increased exposure to infectious diseases.² These threats will only worsen as transportation systems and big polluters continue to pump climate-changing emissions into the air.

Washingtonians can protect themselves from these threats by moving to a cleaner and more efficient energy and transportation system and preparing more effectively for future climate and health crises.³ Washington's communities and health departments must also have the resources and capacity to deal with present-day health threats.⁴



LEAD AUTHOR/ MEDIA CONTACT: Juanita Constible jconstible@nrdc.org CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS AND RESEARCHERS: Kyle Berquist and Clare Morganelli REVIEWERS (alphabetical order): Angela Becker-Dippmann, Mary Heglar, Dr. Jeremy Hess, Dr. Vijay Limaye, Noah Long, Dr. Kim Knowlton, Dr. Linda Rudolph, and Leah Stecher www.nrdc.org www.facebook.com/nrdc.org www.twitter.com/NRDC

CLIMATE CHANGE WILL INCREASE UNHEALTHY WILDFIRE SMOKE

Climate change and expanding urban development in fireprone areas are putting more Washingtonians in the path of dangerous wildfires and their smoke over longer periods of the year.⁵ In the western United States, higher temperatures and declines in summertime rain have increased the severity of droughts, which reduce water availability and dry out vegetation. These conditions in turn fuel longer fire seasons and larger and more frequent fires.⁶ Both the number of large wildfires (i.e., greater than 99 acres) and the area burned by them have increased in Oregon and Washington since 2000.⁷ In the 30 years from 1971 to 2000, 512 wildfires burned more than 1.8 million acres of forest in the two states. In the 15 years from 2001 to 2015, 651 wildfires burned nearly 4 million acres of forest.⁸

From 1988 to 2016, wildfire smoke increased overall concentrations of unhealthy fine-particle pollution in the Northwest, even as particle pollution declined across the rest of the country.⁹ Exposure to fine particles and other dangerous components of wildfire smoke has been linked to health problems like respiratory infections, cardiac arrest, low birth weight, and exacerbated asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD).¹⁰ In 2012, deaths and illnesses associated with wildfire smoke exposure in Washington resulted in approximately \$2.3 billion in heath costs.¹¹

In 2017 and 2018, smoke from fires across British Columbia and the rest of the Pacific Northwest blanketed much of Washington for multiple weeks.¹² During the 2017 fire season, local medical centers reported increased visits for asthma and COPD.¹³ On August 13 and 14, 2018, the concentration of fine-particle pollution in Seattle's Chinatown-International District averaged 152 micrograms per cubic meter, more than four times the federal limit.¹⁴ In response, the city of Seattle opened its first-ever clean air shelters in 2019 to protect residents from wildfire smoke.¹⁵

Fine particles from wildfires are particularly dangerous to adults age 65 and older, who are more likely to have heart or lung disease.¹⁶ Older adults made up 16 percent of Washington's population in 2018 and are expected to account for 22 percent by 2040.¹⁷ By that year, population growth and increased fire intensity in the western United States are expected to increase smokerelated hospitalizations among older people, and western Washington could see one of the largest increases.¹⁸

As climate change fuels longer wildfire seasons and more smoke, health care costs for the roughly 119,000 children and 547,000 adults living with asthma in Washington are likely to go up.¹⁹ Asthma is already an expensive condition to treat: in 2012, the average asthma patient in Washington shouldered \$2,364 in medical costs, and asthma-related absences from work and school cost the state \$61.5 million.²⁰

These increasing costs will have an outsized impact on low-income residents, who, due to factors like diet and lower-quality housing, are more likely to develop asthma and be exposed to asthma triggers.²¹ In fact, between 2008 and 2010, adults in Washington households with an annual income of less than \$15,000 were more than 2.5 times as likely to have asthma as adults in households making \$75,000 or more.²²



EXTREME HEAT IS BAD FOR THE HEALTH OF WASHINGTONIANS—AND THE DANGER IS GROWING

Washington summers are getting longer and hotter and are likely to become more dangerous over the coming decades.

In Washington, average temperatures from June to August have climbed 1.7 degrees Fahrenheit since 1895.²³ From 2007 to 2016, 82 percent of all state residents (more than 5.7 million people) lived in counties that experienced more than nine extreme heat days per year, more than expected from local historical averages (Figure 1).²⁴ If carbon emissions remain high, Washington could see an annual average of 9.9 days above 95 °F from 2040 to 2059, compared with 2.6 such days per year from 1981 to 2010.²⁵

Heat already poses a range of health threats to Washington residents, from minor illnesses like heat cramps to deadly conditions like heat stroke or heat-related heart attacks.²⁶ Between 2007 and 2017, an annual average of 49 Washington residents were hospitalized for illnesses directly related to heat.²⁷ This likely underestimates the true health costs of heat, as it does not include hospitalizations for conditions exacerbated by heat, such as asthma.²⁸ In that five-year period in King County, the most populous county in Washington, days with a maximum heat index above 85.5 °F were associated with an 8 percent increase in emergency medical service calls.²⁹ Another study of King County, from 1980 to 2010, found that days with a humidex above 97 °F saw a 10 percent increase in the relative risk of death.³⁰ (Heat index and humidex are both metrics that combine heat and humidity using different equations.)

Anyone can get sick from extreme heat, but outdoor workers, young children, older adults, people experiencing poverty, and people with chronic diseases like diabetes and heart disease are particularly vulnerable.³¹ Heat vulnerabilities associated with age, occupation, and socioeconomic factors can be more pronounced in cities, which are warmer than surrounding areas because of the urban heat island effect.³² This phenomenon, which adds to the climate warming driven by carbon pollution, is caused by elements of the urban built environment, such as heatabsorbing asphalt and airflow-blocking tall buildings. In Seattle, for instance, daily summer temperatures from 2004 to 2013 were an average of 4.1 °F higher than in nearby rural areas.³³

Low-income households and communities of color are often concentrated in the hottest urban neighborhoods.³⁴ In King County, the 20 census tracts with the largest percentages of people of color had more than four times as much paved surface area as the 20 census tracts with the largest percentages of white people.³⁵ Tree cover can help lessen the heat island effect, but increasingly dense urban development is replacing some of Seattle's tree cover. From 2000 to 2010, vegetative cover in Seattle neighborhoods with a higher concentration of people of color declined 8 percent, compared with 3 percent over the entire city.³⁶ Furthermore, air conditioning is even less common among Seattle households headed by people of color than those headed by white people. In 2017, 44 percent of white households had air conditioning, compared to 33 percent of Hispanic households and 26 percent of Black households.³⁷ During periods of heavy wildfire smoke, residents unable to afford air conditioning face the choice of keeping doors and windows open to improve cooling-thus letting in dangerous particle pollution-or leaving windows closed to avoid the smoke but putting themselves at greater risk of heat-related illnesses.38

Extreme heat can also make strenuous outdoor activity more dangerous, particularly for workers wearing heavy protective gear.⁴⁰ For instance, a study from 2000 to 2012 found that the odds of traumatic injury among Washington cherry harvesters were 53 percent higher when the humidex rose in June and July above safe occupational thresholds.⁴¹ Extreme heat can be particularly dangerous for foreignborn farmworkers, who may face language barriers or have concerns about their legal status, potentially hindering their access to information or willingness to report illness.⁴² About 40 percent of Washington's agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting workers are immigrants.⁴³

Finally, more than 12,000 people in Seattle and the surrounding King County were homeless in early 2018.⁴⁴ More than half of those people were unsheltered, and about 44 percent reported mental health conditions like post-traumatic stress disorder. People living with mental illnesses can be particularly sensitive to extreme heat if they take medications that interfere with the body's natural cooling mechanisms, fail to take protective action against the heat, or have associated sleep disorders that are exacerbated by heat.⁴⁵

DROUGHTS WILL LIMIT WATER SUPPLIES AND MAY AFFECT MENTAL HEALTH

Washington relies on melting snowpack for its water supply during dry summer months.⁴⁶ Although total annual precipitation is not projected to change much in Washington, winter temperatures will rise across the state.⁴⁷ This means winter precipitation will shift from snow to rain, limiting snowpack accumulation.⁴⁸ This effect was on full display in 2015, when the average April

FIGURE I: AVERAGE NUMBER OF EXTREME HEAT DAYS EACH YEAR IN WASHINGTON COUNTIES, 2007–2016

"Extreme heat days" are defined as June, July, and August days from 2007 to 2016 on which the maximum temperature at a given weather station fell within the top 10 percent of readings made at that station from 1961 to 1990. Nine extreme heat days per summer, on average, would be expected if temperatures were not increasing over time. More detail on methodology and data sources can be found in NRDC's 2017 "Climate Change and Health: Extreme Heat" map.³⁹



snowpack was 25 percent of normal despite a relatively normal amount of winter precipitation.⁴⁹ By 2100, rising temperatures could reduce Washington's April snowpack by 70 percent, increasing the risk of summer drought.⁵⁰

Drought can be a slow-moving disaster with the potential to affect human health by limiting supplies of clean water, reducing water quality by concentrating toxins and pathogens, and imposing financial hardship on farmers and workers in other water-dependent industries.⁵¹ Scientists are investigating the link between drought and mortality in western states.⁵² A recent study of the western United States from 2000 to 2013 found the average risk of mortality from all causes among Medicare recipients was 1.55 percent higher during periods of high-severity, worsening drought than during non-drought periods.⁵³

Drought and heat threaten Washington's lucrative fruit harvest, something seen in 2015 when blueberry growers lost \$10 million in fruit.⁵⁴ These crop losses could lead to job losses and increased financial insecurity among farmworkers.⁵⁵ The effects of drought on the mental health of Americans is not well understood, but work from rural Australia suggests extended drought can increase the risk of suicide among men and increase behavioral problems among teens.⁵⁶ In California's Tulare and Mariposa Counties, surveys of agricultural communities in late 2015 found that personal financial losses related to drought increased the probability of negative health effects and acute stress.⁵⁷

SEA LEVEL RISE THREATENS WASHINGTON'S COASTAL COMMUNITIES

Coastal Washington, which is home to more than 4.6 million people, faces significant risks from rising sea levels.⁵⁸ Under continued high levels of carbon pollution, there's an 83 percent chance that relative sea levels (the combination of the height of the ocean surface and the elevation of land) could rise in Olympia by 0.7 feet by 2050 and 2 feet by 2100, relative to average sea levels from 1991 to 2009.⁵⁹ Two feet of sea level rise in Olympia would turn what are currently considered 100-year floods (floods that have a 1 percent chance of occurring in any given year) into annual floods.⁶⁰

On the Olympic Peninsula, sea level rise is already threatening the Quinault Indian Nation, which lives along the Pacific coast. Tribal leaders have decided to move their community to a higher elevation to avoid inundation.⁶¹ Though the tribe chose to move to avoid future disaster, forced migrations like theirs can have significant mental health consequences.⁶² If the rate of sea level rise is on the higher end of current projections, neighborhoods all along Washington's coast might soon be facing a similar choice. For example, 57 percent of the people in the city of Hoquiam currently live in homes that will be at risk of chronic tidal flooding by 2045.⁶³

Sea level rise is also expected to damage Washington's coastal wastewater treatment plants, interfere with regular operations, and require plants to relocate in cases of permanent flooding.⁶⁴ Additionally, wastewater treatment plant failures can lead to outbreaks of gastrointestinal infections such as norovirus, Crypto, and giardia.⁶⁵ One





foot of sea level rise above 1988 levels could flood four Washington wastewater treatment plants that serve about 174,000 Washingtonians in total.⁶⁶ Under a high-carbon scenario, there is about a 17 percent chance that Seattle will experience more than 1 foot of relative sea level rise by 2050.⁶⁷

MORE EXTREME RAINFALL WILL INCREASE DEADLY FLOODS AND LANDSLIDES

Climate change is expected to increase the intensity and frequency of extreme rainfall events in Washington. Near Seattle–Tacoma International Airport, for example, the amount of rainfall during two-year storms (storms with a 50 percent chance of occurring in any given year) could increase by 14 to 36 percent by the 2080s, relative to 1970 to 1999.⁶⁸ Across the entire Pacific Northwest, warming may increase the "probable maximum precipitation"—a theoretical amount of rainfall used to safely design infrastructure like dams—by 50 percent by 2099, compared with the period of 1970 to 2016.⁶⁹

More extreme rain will increase the likelihood of landslides in Washington, which already occur hundreds to thousands of times each year across the state.⁷⁰ In 2014 the devastating Oso landslide in northwest Washington was partially triggered by more than double the usual amount of precipitation.⁷¹ The landslide debris, which moved at an average of 40 miles per hour, killed 43 people, injured 10, and destroyed 35 homes.⁷² Oso was the deadliest landslide in U.S. history and the second-most expensive in Washington since 1984.⁷³ In a small study of survivors about a year after the landslide, residents reported increased use of alcohol, insomnia, and marital difficulties.⁷⁴

Heavier rainstorms and the shift from snow to winter rain will also swell rivers, increasing the risk of floods.⁷⁵ By the 2080s, for instance, average river flows from October through March could increase by as much as 25 percent for the Snoqualmie River (relative to the 1970 to 1999 average).⁷⁶ Under a scenario of continued high carbon emissions, the frequency of 100-year floods may more than double in some parts of Washington by the 2040s and 2050s (compared with a 2001 to 2020 baseline).⁷⁷ That



could expose an estimated 2.1 million Washingtonians to much more frequent flooding.⁷⁸ Floods pose multiple health threats, including drowning, bodily injuries, skin infections, waterborne illnesses, respiratory illnesses associated with mold growth, and impacts on mental health and well-being.⁷⁹

WARMING WATERS ALONG WASHINGTON'S COAST THREATEN FOOD SAFETY

Washington is known for productive marine waters along its more than 3,000 miles of coastline.⁸⁰ But rising temperatures could boost the growth of harmful bacteria and promote toxic algal blooms, threatening the safety of the shellfish that live off Washington's coast.⁸¹

Vibriosis, a human illness caused by bacteria-laden seawater or seafood, can cause symptoms ranging from nausea to skin infections.⁸² This illness affects an estimated 80,000 people and causes about 100 deaths in the United States every year.⁸³ In 2016 and 2017, there were 159 reported cases of vibriosis in Washington, including one death.⁸⁴ Anyone can get vibriosis, but severe complications are more likely for people with weakened immune systems or chronic diseases like cancer or liver disease, or for those who take medications to reduce stomach acid.⁸⁵

Currently the risk of vibriosis is fairly low. The Washington State Public Health Laboratory, which routinely monitors oysters for the pathogens that cause vibriosis, detected Vibrio vulnificus bacteria in oysters in 2013.⁸⁶ However, this was only the second time the bacteria were found in Washington oysters since 2007. Furthermore, the only known cases of *V. vulnificus* infections in Washington residents were associated with travel to the Gulf Coast.⁸⁷ However, studies from around the world suggest that rising temperatures are increasing the number and geographical range of V. vulnificus and other Vibrio bacteria, leading to more illnesses worldwide.⁸⁸ In 2015, for example, Canada had its largest vibriosis outbreak from raw oysters on record. More than two-thirds of the cases were from oysters from British Columbia, where sea surface temperatures were approximately 1 to 8.5 °F warmer than usual for much of the first part of the year.⁸⁹

Warming waters are also expected to extend the growing season for harmful algal blooms in Washington's Puget Sound.⁹⁰ Harmful algal blooms form when some species of naturally occurring algae rapidly accumulate in bodies of water and produce toxins.⁹¹ Higher ocean temperatures can speed up algal growth, promote the expansion of blooms into new areas or new times of the year, and even make some species of algae more toxic.⁹²

In Washington, toxins from *Alexandrium* algal blooms can cause paralytic shellfish poisoning in people, leading to symptoms such as vomiting, seizures, and paralysis.⁹³ Death can occur just half an hour after eating highly contaminated seafood.⁹⁴ To protect the health of its residents, the state of Washington closes beaches where it is dangerous to harvest seafood.⁹⁵ By 2050, rising temperatures in Puget Sound could lead to an average of 30 more days each year with conditions favorable for *Alexandrium* blooms.⁹⁶ At the same time, a laboratory study from California suggests that the absorption of carbon pollution into the oceans could make *Alexandrium* algae more toxic.⁹⁷

Toxic algae particularly threaten tribal communities in Washington for whom wild-caught shellfish is an important source of protein and an economic and cultural cornerstone.⁹⁸ A recent study of 60 Native Americans from coastal Washington found memory problems among frequent consumers of razor clams considered to have "safe" levels of the algal toxin that causes amnesiac shellfish poisoning.⁹⁹ Study participants who consumed high numbers of razor clams were about five times more likely to report "everyday memory" problems (e.g., forgetting to do a planned activity).¹⁰⁰ In 2015, the largest West Coast algal bloom on record forced the Washington Department of Health and the Quinault Indian Nation to close razor clam and Dungeness crab fisheries to keep people from getting sick.¹⁰¹

CLIMATE CHANGE MAY REDUCE HEALTHY OUTDOOR OPPORTUNITIES FOR WASHINGTONIANS

Washingtonians spend an average of 56 days a year relaxing and playing outside, and demand for outdoor recreation facilities in the state is growing.¹⁰² However, rising temperatures, reduced snowfall, more severe wildfires, worsening air and water quality, and other manifestations of climate change could reduce opportunities for safe and enjoyable outdoor recreation in Washington.¹⁰³ In August 2018, for example, some Washington parks were forced to cancel activities, and outdoor recreation businesses reported financial losses as people heeded warnings to stay inside to avoid wildfire smoke.¹⁰⁴

Recreating in national parks, national forests, and other wild areas provides a host of physical and mental benefits, including improved heart and lung health and reduced psychological stress.¹⁰⁵ In nearby Oregon, for instance, adult participation in downhill skiing and snowboarding in 2017 saved \$8.1 million to \$14.1 million in annual health costs, and day hiking saved \$33.2 million to \$45.6 million.¹⁰⁶ Reductions in outdoor physical activity could increase the risk of chronic diseases and worsen mental illnesses among some Washingtonians.¹⁰⁷

In addition to making it more difficult and dangerous—or just less fun—for Washington residents to participate in outdoor activities, climate change will fundamentally alter the landscapes of some favorite recreation destinations. For instance, beetle infestations, which are made worse by rising temperatures and drought, kill and damage tens of thousands of acres of forest trees each year in Washington.¹⁰⁸ In 2018, high numbers of dying trees across parts of the state prompted worried calls from the public to the Washington Department of Natural Resources.¹⁰⁹ Climate-related losses of familiar landscapes that contribute to a sense of identity and cultural connection have the potential to harm the mental health and well-being of people in Washington.¹¹⁰

ACTING ON CLIMATE CAN PROTECT OUR HEALTH

The good news is that slashing fossil fuel use and switching to cleaner energy will help limit the dangerous effects of climate change and protect our health.

Progress to Date

From 2007 to 2015, Washington's wind and solar power plants averted nearly 18 million metric tons of carbon dioxide emissions, equivalent to the emissions from passenger vehicles driven nearly 44 million miles.¹¹¹ These renewable power plants also averted more than 5,000 metric tons of sulfur dioxide (a dangerous air pollutant) and more than 14,000 metric tons of dangerous nitrogen oxides (key building blocks of smog and particle pollution).¹¹²

In 2008, the Washington legislature passed a law directing the state to cut climate changing pollution to 1990 levels by 2020, go 25 percent below 1990 levels by 2035, and reduce emissions to 50 percent below 1990 levels by 2050.¹¹³ As of 2015, the most recent year for which data are available, Washington was not on track to meet its goals; total greenhouse gas emissions were 7.4 percent higher than 1990 levels.¹¹⁴ Furthermore, the state's own Department of Ecology has determined that existing emissions targets are not stringent enough to avoid the worst effects of climate change, recommending that the 2035 and 2050 reductions be strengthened to 40 and 80 percent below 1990 levels, respectively.¹¹⁵

Fortunately, the Washington legislature made significant strides to a safer climate future in April 2019 by passing a suite of bills that will eliminate coal-fired electricity generation, move the state to a 100 percent carbon-free electricity system by 2045, "maximize the full potential of energy efficiency" opportunities in new and existing buildings, and transition to more climate-friendly versions of gases used to cool buildings and appliances.¹¹⁶



Next Steps on Reducing Carbon Pollution

The legislature did not, however, pass key bills that would have reduced the amount of carbon pollution in vehicle fuels and increased clean vehicle choices for consumers.¹¹⁷ That's a problem, because transportation is Washington's largest source of climate changing pollution, accounting for more than 42 percent of emissions in 2015.¹¹⁸

In addition to passing clean transportation legislation, Washington should fully implement its updated longrange state transportation plan, which was issued in early 2018.¹¹⁹ The plan contains strategies to reduce carbon pollution and ensure that existing transportation assets and services are prepared for climate extremes. For example, the Department of Transportation will work over the next 20 years to enhance the state's cleaner and car-free travel options (e.g., electric vehicles, public transit, and bicycle infrastructure), particularly for underserved populations like people living in rural areas. The plan could deliver numerous health benefits such as less traffic-related stress, improved response times by paramedics, better access to public health services, and better infant health and fewer premature deaths thanks to improved air quality and increased physical activity.¹²⁰ Improved air quality will be particularly beneficial to African-American and Asian Washingtonians, who are more likely to be exposed to tailpipe pollution due in part to historic patterns of housing discrimination.¹²¹ In fact, in 2010 Washington had the sixth-worst disparity in the country in tailpipe pollution exposures between Asian residents and white residents and the tenth-worst disparity in tailpipe exposures between African-American residents and white residents.¹²²

Next Steps on Climate Adaptation

The state government and some Washington counties have started to prepare for the health impacts of climate change, which will only become more severe in the coming decades.¹²³ For example, the Washington State Department of Health partnered with the University of Washington Climate Impacts Group to study how climate change will impact health, and climate change was recently added to the mandate of the state's Office of Emergency Preparedness and Response.¹²⁴ The state also has a publicly available tracking network to monitor indicators of climate change such as heat-related hospitalizations and drought-prone areas.¹²⁵ The Department of Health should expand this monitoring network to include more metrics. It should also quickly develop a climate vulnerability assessment that combines data on socioeconomic and other health risk factors with information about the ability of communities, health providers, and key institutions to cope with future health consequences of climate threats.¹²⁶ Such an assessment will help the state make evidence-based choices about which climate impacts to emphasize in local climate preparedness plans and how to best help the people most vulnerable to those impacts.¹²⁷

The bottom line is that Washington residents have much to gain from climate action—and lives to lose if we fail to cut our emissions and build resilience to the damage already being done.

ENDNOTES

1 Donald J. Wuebbles et al., eds., *Climate Science Special Report: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume I*, U.S. Global Change Research Program (hereinafter USGCRP), 2017, https://science2017.globalchange.gov/downloads/. Paige Cornwell, "Smoky Seattle Summers: Expect More of Them, Scientists Say," *Seattle Times*, updated August 15, 2018, www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/smoky-seattle-summers-expect-more-of-them-scientists-say/. Zachary A. Holden et al., "Decreasing Fire Season Precipitation Increased Recent Western US Forest Wildfire Activity," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 115, no. 36 (2018): E8349-E8357, www. pnas.org/content/115/36/E8349.

2 Allison Crimmins et al., eds., *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*, USGCRP, 2016, https://s3.amazonaws.com/climatehealth2016/low/ClimateHealth2016_FullReport_small.pdf.

3 Vignesh Gowrishankar and Amanda Levin, America's Clean Energy Frontier: The Pathway to a Safer Climate Future, NRDC, 2017, www.nrdc.org/resources/ americas-clean-energy-frontier-pathway-safer-climate-future. Alfredo Morabia and Georges C. Benjamin, "Preparing and Rebuilding After Natural Disasters: A New Public Health Normal!" American Journal of Public Health 108, no. 1 (January 2018): 9-10, https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304202.

4 Kristie Ebi, "Climate Change and Health Risks: Assessing and Responding to Them Through 'Adaptive Management," *Health Affairs* 30, no. 5 (2011): 924-930, www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0071.

5 M. F. Wehner et al., "Droughts, Floods, and Wildfires," chapter 8 in *Climate Science Special Report: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume I*, Donald J. Wuebbles et al., eds., USGCRP, 2017, science2017.globalchange.gov/downloads/. Stephen M. Strader, "Spatiotemporal Changes in Conterminous U.S. Wildfire Exposure from 1940 to 2010," *Natural Hazards* 92, no. 1 (2018): 543-565, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11069-018-3217-z.

6 Wehner et al., "Droughts, Floods, and Wildfires." Holden et al., "Decreasing Fire Season Precipitation." John T. Abatzoglou and A. Park Williams, "Impact of Anthropogenic Climate Change on Wildfire Across Western US Forests," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 113 (2016): 11770-11775, http://dx.doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1607171113.

7 Raymond Davis et al., "The Normal Fire Environment—Modeling Environmental Suitability for Large Forest Wildfires Using Past, Present, and Future Climate Normal," *Forest Ecology and Management* 390 (2017): 173-186, www.fs.fed.us/pnw/pubs/journals/pnw_2017_davis002.pdf.

8 Ibid.

9 Crystal D. McClure and Daniel A. Jaffe, "US Particulate Matter Air Quality Improves Except in Wildfire-Prone Areas," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 115, no. 31 (2018): 7901-7906, www.pnas.org/content/115/31/7901.

10 Colleen E. Reid et al., "Critical Review of Health Impacts of Wildfire Smoke Exposure," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 124, no. 9 (2016): 1334–1343, http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1409277. Wayne E. Cascio, "Wildland Fire Smoke and Human Health," *Science of the Total Environment* 624 (May 15, 2018): 586-595, https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S004896971733512X.

11 Vijay Limaye et al. "Estimating the health-related costs of 10 climate-sensitive U.S. events during 2012," *GeoHealth*, 3 (2019), https://doi.org/10.1029/2019GH00020.

12 Alan Blinder and Christina Caron, "Seattle Chokes as Smoke from Canada Blankets the Northwest," *New York Times*, August 7, 2017, www.nytimes. com/2017/08/07/us/wildfires-canada-seattle.html. Christine Clarridge, "Seattle's Dirty Air Among World's Worst, but Relief Is in Sight," *Seattle Times*, August 15, 2018, www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/weather/smoke-to-clear-up-from-seattle-skies-but-threatens-return-next-week/.

13 Blinder and Caron, "Seattle Chokes."

14 This comparison is to the 24-hour National Ambient Air Quality Standard for PM2.5. Environmental Protection Agency (hereinafter EPA), "Interactive Map of Air Quality," https://gispub.epa.gov/airnow/index.html?tab=3 (accessed July 23, 2019). EPA "NAAQS Table," updated December 20, 2016, www.epa.gov/criteria-airpollutants/naaqs-table.

15 Hallie Golden, "Urban 'Breathing Rooms' May Help Smoky Cities Survive Wildfire Season," *CityLab*, June 25, 2019, www.citylab.com/environment/2019/06/ seattle-air-quality-smoke-wildfires-shelters-where-find-safe/592519/.

16 Washington State Department of Health (hereinafter Washington State DOH), "Smoke from Fires: Q&A," www.doh.wa.gov/CommunityandEnvironment/ AirQuality/SmokeFromFires (accessed July 23, 2019).

17 Washington Office of Financial Management, *State of Washington Forecast of the State Population: December 2018 Forecast*, 2018, www.ofm.wa.gov/washington-data-research/population-demographics/population-forecasts-and-projections/state-population-forecast.

¹⁸Jia C. Liu et al., "Future Respiratory Hospital Admissions from Wildfire Smoke Under Climate Change in the Western US," *Environmental Research Letters* 11, no. 12 (December 2016): 124018, http://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/11/12/124018.

19 American Lung Association, "Estimated Prevalence and Incidence of Lung Disease," 2019, www.lung.org/our-initiatives/research/monitoring-trends-in-lungdisease/estimated-prevalence-and-incidence-of-lung-disease/.

20 Tursynbek Nurmagambetov et al., "State-Level Medical and Absenteeism Cost of Asthma in the United States," *Journal of Asthma* 54, no. 4 (November 2017): 357-370, www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/02770903.2016.1218013.

21 Lara J. Akinbami, Alan E. Simon, and Lauren M. Rossen, "Changing Trends in Asthma Prevalence Among Children," *Pediatrics* 137, no. 1 (January 2016): 20152354, http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/early/2015/12/24/peds.2015-2354. Anthony Nardone et al., "Ambient Air Pollution and Asthma-Related Outcomes in Children of Color of the USA: A Scoping Review of Literature Published," *Current Allergy and Asthma Reports* 18 (May 2018): 29, www.doi.org/10.1007/ s11882-018-0782-x. Helen K. Hughes et al., "Pediatric Asthma Health Disparities: Race, Hardship, Housing, and Asthma in a National Survey," *Academic Pediatrics* 17, no. 2 (March 2017): 127-134, https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1876-2859(16)30501-0.

22 Nguyet Tran et al., *The Burden of Asthma in Washington State: February 2013 Update*, Washington State DOH, 2013, www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/Pubs/345-240-AsthmaBurdenRept13.pdf.

23 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (hereinafter NOAA) National Climatic Data Center, "State Annual and Seasonal Time Series," May 2019, www.ncdc.noaa.gov/temp-and-precip/state-temps/.

24 NRDC, "Climate Change and Health: Extreme Heat-State by State," 2017, www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/extreme_heat_chart.pdf.

2059 & gmeas = absolute & gyear = 1986 - 2005 & usvar = tasmax.

26 Marcus C. Sarofim et al., "Temperature-Related Death and Illness," chapter 2 in *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*, Allison Crimmins et al., eds., USGCRP, 2016, health2016, globalchange.gov/downloads.

27 Washington State DOH, "Heat Stress Hospitalization—Age-Adjusted Rates per 1,000,000," Washington Tracking Network, https://fortress.wa.gov/doh/wtn/WTNPortal/home/#!q0=499 (accessed July 23, 2019).

28 Ibid. Sarofim et al., "Temperature-Related Death and Illness."

29 U.S. Census Bureau, "King County, Washington," American Fact Finder, https://factfinder.census.gov/bkmk/cf/1.0/en/county/King County, Washington/ POPULATION/DECENNIAL_CNT (accessed October 18, 2018). Miriam M. Calkins et al., "Impacts of Extreme Heat on Emergency Medical Service Calls in King County, Washington, 2007–2012: Relative Risk and Time Series Analyses of Basic and Advanced Life Support," *Environmental Health* 15 (January 2016): 13, https://ehjournal.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/s12940-016-0109-0.

30 Tania B. Isaksen et al., "Increased Mortality Associated with Extreme-Heat Exposure in King County, Washington, 1980–2010," *International Journal of Biometeorology* 60, no. 1 (January 2016): 85-98, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00484-015-1007-9.

31 Sarofim et al., "Temperature-Related Death and Illness."

32 EPA, Reducing Urban Heat Islands: Compendium of Strategies: Draft, 2008, www.epa.gov/heat-islands/heat-island-compendium.

33 Alyson Kenward et al., Summer in the City: Hot and Getting Hotter, Climate Central, 2014, http://assets.climatecentral.org/pdfs/UrbanHeatIsland.pdf.

34 Bill M. Jesdale et al., "The Racial/Ethnic Distribution of Heat Risk-Related Land Cover in Relation to Residential Segregation," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121, no. 7 (July 2013): 811-817, https://ehp.niehs.nih.gov/doi/10.1289/ehp.1205919.

35 NRDC analysis of Washington Tracking Network data. Washington State DOH, "Paved Surfaces, Census Tract, 2011," Washington Tracking Network, https://fortress.wa.gov/doh/wtn/WTNPortal/#1q0=758 (accessed July 23, 2019). Washington State DOH, "Race, Census Tract, 2011, Black Only-NH," Washington Tracking Network, nhttps://fortress.wa.gov/doh/wtn/WTNPortal/#1q0=664 (accessed July 23, 2019). Washington State DOH, "Race, Census Tract, 2011, White Only-NH," Washington Tracking Network, https://fortress.wa.gov/doh/wtn/WTNPortal/#1q0=664 (accessed July 23, 2019). Washington State DOH, "Population, Census Tract, 2011," Washington Tracking Network, https://fortress.wa.gov/doh/wtn/WTNPortal/#1q0=664 (accessed July 23, 2019).

36 Amy Gore et al., *City of Seattle Health and Equity Assessment*, Futurewise, June 2016, www.futurewise.org/resources/reports/seattle-health-and-equity-assessment.

37 NRDC analysis of data from U.S. Census Bureau, "American Housing Survey: 2017 Seattle—Heating, Air Conditioning, and Appliances," www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ahs/data/interactive/ahstablecreator.html (accessed August 23, 2019).

38 Beiyu Lin, "Analyzing the Relationship Between Human Behavior and Indoor Air Quality," Journal of Sensor and Actuator Networks 6, no. 3 (2017): 13, www.mdpi.com/2224-2708/6/3/13/htm.

39 NRDC, "Climate Change and Health: Extreme Heat," 2017, www.nrdc.org/climate-change-and-health-extreme-heat#/map (accessed December 20, 2017).

40 Sarofim et al., "Temperature-Related Death and Illness."

41 June T. Spector et al., "A Case-Crossover Study of Heat Exposure and Injury Risk in Outdoor Agricultural Workers," *PLoS ONE* 11, no. 10 (October 2016): e0164498, https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0164498.

42 Adrianna Quintero and Juanita Constible, *Nuestro Futuro: Climate Change and U.S. Latinos*, NRDC, 2016, www.nrdc.org/resources/nuestro-futuro-climate-change-and-us-latinos.

43 American Immigration Council, "Immigrants in Washington State," 2017, www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/immigrants_in_washington.pdf.

44 Applied Survey Research, *Seattle/King County Point-in-Time Count of Persons Experiencing Homelessness*, All Home, 2018, http://allhomekc.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/FINALDRAFT-COUNTUSIN2018REPORT-5.25.18.pdf.

45 Amy M. Donley and James D. Wright, "The Health of the Homeless," *Sociology Compass* 12, no. 1 (January 2018): e12550, https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12550. R. Thompson et al., "Associations Between High Ambient Temperatures and Heat Waves with Mental Health Outcomes: A Systematic Review," *Public Health* 161 (August 2018): 171-91, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2018.06.008. Mare Lõhmus, "Possible Biological Mechanisms Linking Mental Health and Heat—A Contemplative Review," *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 15, no. 7 (July 18, 2018): 1515, https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15071515.

46 Rebekah Frankson et al., "NOAA National Centers for Environmental Information State Climate Summaries: Washington," 2017, https://statesummaries.ncics.org/wa.

47 Benjamin I. Cook et al., "Revisiting the Leading Drivers of Pacific Coastal Drought Variability in the Contiguous United States," Journal of Climate 31 (January 2018): 25–43, https://journals.ametsoc.org/doi/abs/10.1175/JCLI-D-17-0172.1,

48 Ibid.

49 Kelly McLain, Jaclyn Hancock, and Margaret Drennan, *2015 Drought and Agriculture*, Washington State Department of Agriculture, February 2017, https://agr.wa.gov/FP/Pubs/docs/495-2015DroughtReport.pdf. Miriam E. Marlier et al., "The 2015 Drought in Washington State: A Harbinger of Things to Come?" *Environmental Research Letters* 12, no. 11 (November 2017): 114008, http://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aa8fde/pdf.

50 Rebekah Frankson et al., "NOAA State Climate Summaries: Washington."

51 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (hereinafter CDC), EPA, NOAA, and American Water Works Association, *When Every Drop Counts: Protecting Public Health During Drought Conditions—A Guide for Public Health Professionals*, 2010, www.cdc.gov/nceh/ehs/docs/when_every_drop_counts.pdf.

52 For example, see Pattanun Achakulwisut et al., "Effects of Increasing Aridity on Ambient Dust and Public Health in the U.S. Southwest Under Climate Change," *GeoHealth* 3, no. 5 (May 2019): 1-18, https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1029/2019GH000187.

53 Jesse D. Berman et al., "Drought and the Risk of Hospital Admissions and Mortality in Older Adults in Western USA from 2000 to 2013: A Retrospective Study," *The Lancet Planetary Health* 1, no.1 (April 2017): e17-e25, www.thelancet.com/journals/lanplh/article/PIIS2542-5196(17)30002-5/fulltext.

54 Laurie Houston, "Specialty Fruit Production in the Pacific Northwest: Adaptation Strategies for a Changing Climate," *Climatic Change* 146 (2018): 159-171, https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007%2Fs10584-017-1951-y.pdf.

55 Jeremy S. Littell et al., *The Washington Climate Change Impacts Assessment*, University of Washington Climate Impacts Group, 2009, http://cses.washington.edu/ db/pdf/wacciareport681.pdf. Christine May et al., "Northwest," chapter 24 in *Impacts, Risks, and Adaptation in the United States: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume II*, D. R. Reidmiller, eds., USGCRP, 2018, https://doi.org/10.7930/NCA4.2018.CH24.

Elisaveta P. Petkova et al., "Mental Health Impacts of Droughts: Lessons for the U.S. from Australia," chapter 18 in *Climate Change Adaptation in North America*, W. Leal Filho and J. M. Keenan, eds., Springer, 2017, https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-53742-9_18/.

57 Tracy Barreau et al., "Physical, Mental, and Financial Impacts from Drought in Two California Counties, 2015," *American Journal of Public Health* 107, no. 5 (2017): 783-790, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28323464.

58 NOAA Office for Coastal Management, "Washington," updated March 28, 2019, https://coast.noaa.gov/states/washington.html.

59 Washington Coastal Resilience Project, "Relative Sea Level Projections for RCP 8.5 for the Coastal Area Near: 47.0N, 122.9W," 2018, www.wacoastalnetwork. com/files/theme/wcrp/mapdata/RSLProjections_Lat47.0N_Long122.9W.xlsx. Ian Miller et al., *Projected Sea Level Rise for Washington State: A 2018 Assessment*, University of Washington Climate Impacts Group, Oregon State University, University of Washington, and U.S. Geological Survey, 2018, www.wacoastalnetwork.com/ files/theme/wcrp/SLR-Report-Miller-et-al-2018.pdf.

60 Guillaume S. Mauger et al., *State of Knowledge: Climate Change in Puget Sound*, University of Washington Climate Impacts Group, 2015, https://cig.uw.edu/resources/special-reports/ps-sok/.

61 Quinault Indian Nation Community Development and Planning Department, *The Taholah Village Relocation Master Plan*, 2017, www.quinaultindiannation.com/planning/FINAL_Taholah_Relocation_Plan.pdf.

62 Mindy T. Fullilove, "Psychiatric Implications of Displacement: Contributions from the Psychology of Place," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 153, no. 12 (2006): 1516-1523, https://ajp.psychiatryonline.org/doi/10.1176/ajp.153.12.1516.

⁶³ Union of Concerned Scientists (hereinafter UCS), *Underwater: Rising Seas, Chronic Floods, and the Implications for US Coastal Real Estate*, 2018, www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2018/06/underwater-analysis-full-report.pdf. UCS, "Underwater-Community-Level Data by Year and Scenario," 2018, www.ucsusa.org/global-warming/global-warming-impacts/sea-level-rise-chronic-floods-and-us-coastal-real-estate-implications#.XEJSklxKjIU.

64 Michelle A. Hummel, Matthew S. Berry, and Mark T. Stacey, "Sea Level Rise Impacts on Wastewater Treatment Systems Along the U.S. Coasts," *Earth's Future* 6, no. 4 (April 2018): https://doi.org/10.1002/2017EF000805.

Laura A. Onyango et al., "A Study of Failure Events in Drinking Water Systems as a Basis for Comparison and Evaluation of the Efficacy of Potable Reuse Schemes," *Environmental Health Insights* 9(S3) (2015): 11-18, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4818024/pdf/ehi-suppl.3-2015-011.pdf.

66 Hummel, Berry, and Stacey, "Sea Level Rise Impacts on Wastewater Treatment Systems." NOAA, "Detailed Method for Mapping Sea Level Rise Inundation," 2017, https://coast.noaa.gov/data/digitalcoast/pdf/slr-inundation-methods.pdf.

67 Washington Coastal Resilience Project, "Relative Sea Level Projections for RCP 8.5 for the Coastal Area Near: 47.6N, 122.4W," 2018,

www.wacoastalnetwork.com/files/theme/wcrp/mapdata/RSLProjections_Lat47.6N_Long122.4W.xlsx. Miller et al., Projected Sea Level Rise for Washington State.
Guillaume S. Mauger et al., 2018, New Projections of Changing Heavy Precipitation in King County, University of Washington Climate Impacts Group, 2018, https://cig.uw.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2018/06/Final_Report_KingCountyPrecip_2018-06-26.compressed.pdf.

69 Xiaodong Chen, Faisal Hossain, and L. R. Leung, "Probable Maximum Precipitation in the U.S. Pacific Northwest in a Changing Climate," *Water Resources Research* 53, no. 11 (November 2017): 9600-9622, https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/2017WR021094.

70 R. L. Strauch et al., "Adapting Transportation to Climate Change on Federal Lands in Washington State, U.S.A.," *Climatic Change* 130, no. 2 (May 2015): 185-199, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10584-015-1357-7. Washington State Department of Natural Resources, "Landslides," www.dnr.wa.gov/programs-and-services/geology/geologic-hazards/landslides (accessed August 2, 2018).

71 United States Geological Survey (hereinafter USGS), "Revisiting the Oso Landslide," 2018, www.usgs.gov/news/revisiting-oso-landslide.

12 USGS, "Revisiting the Oso Landslide." Jeffrey R. Keaton et al., *The 22 March 2014 Oso Landslide, Snohomish County, Washington*, Geotechnical Extreme Events Reconnaissance, July 22, 2014, www.geerassociation.org/administrator/components/com_geer_reports/geerfiles/GEER_Oso_Landslide_Report_low-res.pdf.

73 Keaton et al., The 22 March 2014 Oso Landslide.

74 Marian S. Harris, Ganita Musa, and Ryan Brookman, "The Significance of Community Support for Survivors of a Natural Disaster," *Open Family Studies Journal* 8 (December 2016): 37-46, https://benthamopen.com/contents/pdf/TOFAMSJ/TOFAMSJ-8-37.pdf.

75 Se-Yeun Lee, Guillame S. Mauger, and Jason Won, *Effect of Climate Change on Flooding in King County Rivers: Using New Regional Climate Model Simulations to Quantify Changes in Flood*, University of Washington Climate Impacts Group, 2018, https://cig.uw.edu/news-and-events/publications/effect-of-climate-change-on-flooding-in-king-county-rivers-using-new-regional-climate-model-simulations-to-quantify-changes-in-flood-risk/.

76 Ibid.

77 David Mills et al., "Projecting Age-Stratified Risk of Exposure to Inland Flooding and Wildfire Smoke in the United States Under Two Climate Scenarios," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 126, no. 4 (April 2018): 047007, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6071806/.

78 Ibid.

79 Justin P. Bandino, Anna Hang, and Scott A. Norton, "The Infectious and Noninfectious Dermatological Consequences of Flooding: A Field Manual for the Responding Provider," *American Journal of Clinical Dermatology* 16, no. 5 (October 2015): 399-424, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs40257-015-0138-4.

80 NOAA Office for Coastal Management, "Shoreline Mileage of the United States," https://coast.noaa.gov/data/docs/states/shorelines.pdf (accessed July 23, 2019).

81 Lewis Ziska et al., "Food Safety, Nutrition, and Distribution," chapter 7 in *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*, Allison Crimmins et al., eds., USGCRP, 2016, https://health2016.globalchange.gov/downloads.

82 CDC, "Vibrio Species Causing Vibriosis," reviewed March 5, 2019, www.cdc.gov/vibrio/index.html.

83 Ibid.

84 Washington State DOH, Washington State Communicable Disease Report 2016, 2017, www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/5100/420-004-

 $CDAnnual Report 2016. pdf. Washington State DOH, \textit{Washington State Communicable Disease Report 2017, 2018, www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/5100/420-004-CDAnnual Report 2017. pdf.$

85 CDC, "Vibrio Species Causing Vibriosis: People at Risk," reviewed March 5, 2019, www.cdc.gov/vibrio/people-at-risk.html.

86 William A. Glover, Nicola Marsden-Haug, and Gina Olson, "Vibrio vulnificus Isolated in Washington Oysters," Elaborations XVIII, no. 6 (2013): 1-3,

www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/2700/505068-NovDec2013.pdf.

87 Ibid.

88 Craig Baker-Austin et al., "Non-Cholera Vibriosis: The Microbial Barometer of Climate Change," *Trends in Microbiology* 25, no. 1 (January 2017): 76-84, https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0966-842X(16)30140-8. Craig Baker-Austin et al., "*Vibrio* spp. Infections," *Nature Reviews Disease Primers* 4 (2018): Article 8, www.nature.com/articles/s41572-018-0005-8.

89 Marsha Taylor et al., "Outbreak of *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* Associated with Consumption of Raw Oysters in Canada, 2015," *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 15, no. 9 (September 2018): 554-559, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29958009#.

90 Stephanie K. Moore, Nathan J. Mantua, and Eric P. Salathé Jr., "Past Trends and Future Scenarios for Environmental Conditions Favoring the Accumulation of Paralytic Shellfish Toxins in Puget Sound Shellfish," *Harmful Algae* 10, no. 5 (July 2011): 521-529, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1568988311000369?via%3Dihub.

91 CDC, "Harmful Algal Bloom (HAB)-Associated Illness," reviewed July 5, 2019, www.cdc.gov/habs/general.html. NOAA, "What Are Phytoplankton?" updated June 25, 2018, https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/phyto.html.

92 Juli Trtanj et al., "Climate Impacts on Water-Related Illnesses," chapter 6 in *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*, Allison Crimmins et al., eds., USGCRP, 2016, https://health2016.globalchange.gov/downloads. Gustaaf M. Hallegraef, "Impacts and Effects of Ocean Warming on Marine Phytoplankton and Harmful Algal Blooms," chapter 4.4 in *Explaining Ocean Warming: Causes, Scale, Effects and Consequences*, International Union for Conservation of Nature, 2016, https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/documents/2016-046_0.pdf.

93 Washington State DOH, "Shellfish Poisoning (Paralytic, Domoic Acid, or Diarrhetic)," www.doh.wa.gov/ForPublicHealthandHealthcareProviders/ NotifiableConditions/ShellfishPoisoning (accessed July 23, 2019).

94 Washington State DOH, "Paralytic Shellfish Poisoning (PSP)," www.doh.wa.gov/CommunityandEnvironment/Shellfish/RecreationalShellfish/Illnesses/ Biotoxins/ParalyticShellfishPoison (accessed July 23, 2019).

95 Washington State DOH, "Shellfish Safety Information," https://fortress.wa.gov/doh/biotoxin/biotoxin.html (accessed July 23, 2019).

96 Stephanie K. Moore et al., "Present-Day and Future Climate Pathways Affecting *Alexandrium* Blooms in Puget Sound, WA, USA 2015," *Harmful Algae* 48 (September 2015): 1-11, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1568988315001018?via%3Dihub.

97 Avery O. Tatters et al., "High CO₂ Promotes the Production of Paralytic Shellfish Poisoning Toxins by *Alexandrium catenella* from Southern California Waters," *Harmful Algae* 30 (December 2013): 37-43, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1568988313001248.

98 Washington Sea Grant, "Razor Clams and Tribes," *HAB Report* 1 (Spring 2009): 4-5, https://eos.ucs.uri.edu/EOSWebOPAC/OPAC/Common/Pages/GetDoc.aspx? ClientID=EOSMAIN&MediaCode=12964.

99 Lynn M. Grattan, "Repeated Dietary Exposure to Low Levels of Domoic Acid and Problems with Everyday Memory: Research to Public Health Outreach," Toxins 10, no. 3 (2018): 103, www.mdpi.com/2072-6651/10/3/103/htm.

100 Ibid.

101 Debbie Preston, "Coastal Razor Clam Harvest Closed Indefinitely," Northwest Indian Fisheries Commission, May 14, 2015, https://nwifc.org/coastal-razor-clam-harvest-closed-indefinitley/. May et al., "Northwest."

102 Tania Briceno and Greg Schundler, "Economic Analysis of Outdoor Recreation in Washington State," Earth Economics, January 2015, https://www.rco.wa.gov/ documents/ORTF/EconomicAnalysisOutdoorRec.pdf. Brent Hedden, "2017 Washington State Recreation and Conservation Plan, Provider Survey Results," Washington State Recreation and Conservation Office, July 2017, https://www.rco.wa.gov/StateRecPlans/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Provider-Survey-Results.pdf. May et al., "Northwest."

103 May et al., "Northwest." Gary W. Evans, "Projected Behavioral Impacts of Global Climate Change," *Annual Review of Psychology* 70, no. 1 (January 4, 2019): 449–74, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418-103023.

104 Crystal Paul, "After Wildfires, Washington's Outdoors Industry Braces for Smoky Summers Ahead," *Seattle Times*, September 3, 2018, www.seattletimes.com/ seattle-news/after-wildfires-washingtons-outdoors-industry-braces-for-smoky-summers-ahead/. Associated Press, "Wildfire Smoke Causing Poor Air Quality Across Northwest," August 14, 2018, www.usnews.com/news/healthiest-communities/articles/2018-08-14/wildfire-smoke-causing-poor-air-quality-across-northwest.

105 Jennifer Marie Thomsen, Robert B. Powell, and Christopher Monz, "A Systematic Review of the Physical and Mental Health Benefits of Wildland Recreation," Journal of Park and Recreation Administration 36, no. 1 (2018): 123–48, https://doi.org/10.18666/JPRA-2018-V36-II-8095. Evans, "Projected Behavioral Impacts of Global Climate Change."

106 Randall Rosenberger S. and Tara Dunn, "Oregon Outdoor Recreation Metrics: Health, Physical Activity, and Value, Part A," Oregon State University, November 2018, https://www.oregon.gov/oprd/PLANS/docs/scorp/2019-2023SCORP/2018HealthBenefitsEstimatesforOregonians.pdf.

107 R. An, M. Ji, and S. Zhang, "Global Warming and Obesity: A Systematic Review," *Obesity Reviews* 19, no. 2 (February 2018): 150–63, https://doi.org/10.1111/ obr.12624. Ross Arena et al., "The Current Global State of Key Lifestyle Characteristics: Health and Economic Implications," *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 59, no. 5 (March 2017): 422–29, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2017.02.002. Daniel Dodgen et al., "Mental Health and Well-Being," chapter 8 in *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*, Allison Crimmins et al., eds., USGCRP, 2016, https://doi.org/10.7930/J0TX3C9H.

108 Josh Clark et al., *Forest Health Highlights in Washington—2018*, U.S. Forest Service and Washington State Department of Natural Resources, March 2019, www.dnr.wa.gov/publications/rp_2018_forest_health_highlights.pdf?nkrnuh. Michelle C. Agne et al., "Interactions of Predominant Insects and Diseases with Climate Change in Douglas-Fir Forests of Western Oregon and Washington, U.S.A.," *Forest Ecology and Management* 409 (February 2018): 317–32, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. foreco.2017.11.004.

109 "Bark Beetles Attacking Drought-Stressed Douglas-Fir Trees Across Washington," *The Reflector*, August 20, 2018, www.thereflector.com/garden_scene/ article_6ce5ba0a-a4b4-11e8-9637-3f73e7f3c965.html.

110 Lee K. Cerveny et al., "Understanding Our Changing Public Values, Resource Uses, and Engagement Processes and Practices," chapter 9 in *Synthesis of Science to Inform Land Management Within the Northwest Forest Plan Area*, U.S. Forest Service, 2018, 92, www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/56337. P. Tschakert et al., "One Thousand Ways to Experience Loss: A Systematic Analysis of Climate-Related Intangible Harm from Around the World," *Global Environmental Change* 55 (March 2019): 58–72, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.11.006.

111 NRDC calculation from Supplementary Tables in Dev Millstein et al., "The Climate and Air-Quality Benefits of Wind and Solar Power in the United States," *Nature Energy* 2 (2017), Article 17134, www.nature.com/articles/nenergy2017134?WT.feed_name=subjects_energy-and-society. EPA, "Greenhouse Gas Equivalencies Calculator," updated October 15, 2018, www.epa.gov/energy/greenhouse-gas-equivalencies-calculator.

112 NRDC calculation from Supplementary Tables in Dev Millstein et al., "The Climate and Air-Quality Benefits of Wind and Solar." EPA, "Integrated Science Assessment (ISA) for Sulfur Oxides (Health Criteria)," updated November 5, 2018, www.epa.gov/isa/integrated-science-assessment-isa-sulfur-oxides-health-criteria. EPA, "Basic Information about NO₂," updated September 8, 2016, www.epa.gov/no2-pollution/basic-information-about-no2.

113 Sarah Rees, Washington State Greenhouse Gas Emission Reduction Limits, Washington State Department of Ecology, 2016, https://fortress.wa.gov/ecy/publications/documents/1601010.pdf.

114 Washington State Department of Ecology, Washington State Greenhouse Gas Emissions Inventory: 1990–2015, Report to the Legislature, December 2018, https://fortress.wa.gov/ecy/publications/documents/1802043.pdf.

115 Sarah Rees, Washington State Greenhouse Gas Emission Reduction Limits.

116 Benjamin Storrow, "Surge of Bills Pass in Wash., but Cars Still Drive CO₂," *Climatewire*, May 1, 2019, www.eenews.net/climatewire/2019/05/01/ stories/1060249273. Emma Foehringer Merchant, "Washington State Passes Law Requiring 100% Clean Energy by 2045," *GreenTech Media*, April 23, 2019, www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/washington-state-passes-100-clean-energy-by-2045-law#gs.90zyy3.

117 Noah Long, "On Climate, Washington State Back in the Lead," NRDC, May 2, 2019, www.nrdc.org/experts/noah-long/climate-washington-state-back-lead.

118 Washington State Department of Ecology, Washington State Greenhouse Gas Emissions Inventory: 1990-2015.

119 Washington State Department of Transportation, *Washington Transportation Plan, Phase 2—Implementation 2017–2040*, April 2018, https://washtransplan.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/WTPPhase2-2017-web-Plan-1.pdf.

Ali Savio, "Prioritizing Spending Key to Unlocking Mobility Benefits," INRIX, September 27, 2017, http://inrix.com/blog/2017/09/us-hotspots/. Gore et al., City of Seattle Health and Equity Assessment. Christopher E. Ferrell, The Benefits of Transit in the United States: A Review and Analysis of Benefit-Cost Studies, Mineta Transportation Institute, July 2015, transweb.sjsu.edu/PDFs/research/1425-US-transit-benefit-cost-analysis-study.pdf. Jinghong Gao et al., "Public Health Co-Benefits of Greenhouse Gas Emissions Reduction: A Systematic Review," Science of the Total Environment 627 (June 15, 2018): 388-402, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0048969718302341?via%3Dihub. Chad Frederick, William Riggs, and John Hans Gilderbloom, "Commute Mode Diversity and Public Health: A Multivariate Analysis of 148 US Cities," International Journal of Sustainable Transportation 12, no. 1 (2018): 1-11, www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/15568318.2017.1321705.

121 Zinzi Bailey et al., "Structural Racism and Health Inequities in the USA: Evidence and Interventions," *The Lancet* 389, no. 10077 (April 2017): 1453-1463, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S014067361730569X.

122 NRDC calculation from "Table B. Estimated Population-Weighted Mean NO₂ Concentrations (ppb) for Populations, and Environmental Injustice Metrics, for 2000, for 2010, and for Change (2000–2010) Over t=Time, for US states (n=49)" in Lara P. Clark, Dylan B. Millet, and Julian D. Marshall, "Changes in Transportation-Related Air Pollution Exposures by Race-Ethnicity and Socioeconomic Status: Outdoor Nitrogen Dioxide in the United States in 2000 and 2010," *Environmental Health Perspectives* 125, no. 9 (2017): 097012, https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP959.

123 Washington State DOH, "Department of Health's Role—Climate Change," www.doh.wa.gov/CommunityandEnvironment/ClimateandHealth/OurAgencysRole (accessed July 23, 2018). Public Health—Seattle and King County, *Blueprint for Addressing Climate Change and Health*, 2018, www.kingcounty.gov/depts/health/~/media/depts/health/environmental-health/documents/publications/blueprint-climate-change-and-health.ashx.

124 Washington State DOH, ``Information from the University of Washington Climate Impacts Group,'' www.doh.wa.gov/CommunityandEnvironment/ClimateandHealth/ClimateImpactsGroupInformation (accessed July 23, 2018). Washington State DOH, '`Department of Health's Role—Climate Change.'' washington State DOH, '`Department of Health's Role—Climate State S

125 Washington State DOH, "Climate and Health—Washington Tracking Network (WTN)," www.doh.wa.gov/DataandStatisticalReports/EnvironmentalHealth/WashingtonTrackingNetworkWTN/ClimateChange (accessed July 23, 2019).

126 Rachel Gregg, "Addressing Climate Change Impacts on Public Health in Washington State," Climate Adaptation Knowledge Exchange, June 2019, www.cakex.org/case-studies/addressing-climate-change-impacts-public-health-washington-state.

127 Arie Ponce Manangan et al., Assessing Health Vulnerability to Climate Change: A Guide for Health Departments CDC, 2018, www.cdc.gov/climateandhealth/pubs/ AssessingHealthVulnerabilitytoClimateChange.pdf.